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MINUTES OF THE FISCAL AND REGULAR MEETING OF THE TOWN BOARD OF THE 

TOWN OF THURMAN HELD MARCH 12, 2013 AT THE TOWN HALL, 311 ATHOL 

ROAD, ATHOL NEW YORK, COMMENCING AT 6:30 P.M… 

PRESENT:        MRS. EVELYN WOOD, SUPERVISOR 

   MR. CHARLES BILLS, COUNCILMAN 

          MR. AL VASAK, COUNCILMAN 

       MRS. GAIL SEAMAN, COUNCILWOMAN 

ABSENT:    MR. LEON GALUSHA, COUNCILMAN 

ALSO ATTENDING TONIGHT’S MEETING: Mickey Guy EMS coordinator for 

Warren County and Brian LaFlure Director of EMS services for Warren County 

ON DUTY AT TONIGHT’S MEETING: Officer Richard Swan from the Warren 

County Sheriffs Office 

Recording secretary: Cynthia R. Hyde, Town Clerk 

FISCAL MEETING: The Town Board reviewed all claims. 

BOARD MEETING: The regular town board meeting was called to order by Evelyn 

Wood, Supervisor. 

PLEDGE ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG 

ROLL CALL 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES: 

On a motion by Councilman Bills, seconded by Councilman Vasak, the February 

12, 2013 minutes were approved with a request from Supervisor Wood to add 

the dollar amount of the two motions put on the floor by Councilman Galusha to 

fund the Thurman EMS.  

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 
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AMENDMENT TO THE MINUTES: 

On page 2 of the February 12, 2013 minutes it reads that Councilman Galusha put 

a motion on the floor to fund the Thurman EMS. The amount Councilman Galusha 

was proposing to fund the Thurman EMS was $75,000.00. 

On page 7 of the February 12, 2013 minutes it reads that a motion to fund the 

Thurman EMS that was introduced was still on the floor. Councilman Bills 

seconded the motion with the amount proposed to be funded to the EMS to be 

$62,000.00. 

DISCUSSION:  

There was discussion pertaining to privilege of the floor as written in the February 

12, 2013 minutes.   

Councilwoman Seaman felt that the town clerk’s summary of privilege of the 

floor was subjective rather than factual. Councilwoman Seaman also asked why 

the clerk had not written the name and question or comment of each person who 

spoke during privilege of the floor. Seaman added that she had seen privilege of 

the floor written both ways (written as a summary and written with each 

speaker’s name and whether they were for or against what was being discussed). 

Seaman said that she would like to have seen a more verbatim approach to last 

month’s privilege of the floor. 

The Town Clerk, Cynthia Hyde said that she did not feel that the summary of 

privilege of the floor was subjective. Hyde felt the summary of privilege of the 

floor was a good rendition of what happened at the February 2013 meeting. Hyde 

also said that to write what happened verbatim would be an extremely lengthy 

task,  because to be fair it would require writing everything everyone said. The 

town clerk explained that February’s meeting had been a regular meeting and the 

format used to write privilege of the floor was up to the town clerk. Hyde added 

that the topic that arose at privilege of the floor was not a response to business 

conducted during the board meeting. Hyde explained that it was the minutes of a 

public hearing that required a list of each speaker and whether they were for or 

against the topic of the public hearing.   
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EMS:  

Brian LaFlure, EMS coordinator for Warren County, said that Thurman EMS is still 

online. Thurman EMS can answer BLS calls; in the event of an ALS call 

Warrensburg EMS will be dispatched. In order to remain online the squad must 

comply with the demands of the medical director. The medical director holds the 

liability and expects the squad to follow certain stipulations. If the squad can’t 

keep up with these stipulations, the medical director steps back and the squad is 

unable to serve the public. Mr. LaFlure said that these issues are not unique to 

Thurman. Mr. LaFlure stated that many rural EMS squads don’t have the funds (or 

a way of getting the funds) to survive.  

Brian LaFlure and Mickie Guy then described a possible solution for Warren 

County. They suggested Warren County roaming ALS techs which would be on call 

to meet up with local BLS squads in route. Brian LaFlure said the hard part would 

be selling this idea to the Warren County Board of Supervisors. Queensbury and 

Glens Falls supervisors (with their weighty votes) won’t be interested in funding 

this because they don’t have EMS problems. Mr. LaFlure hoped that the people at 

tonight’s meeting would come to the Warren County Board of Supervisor’s 

meetings and support the Roaming ALS idea. 

CORRESPONDANCE: 

Letter of interest to serve on the Board of Assessment Review from Kathy Fieden 

Letter from Joyce Eddy 

Letter from Mary Eddy 

BAR APPOINTMENT: 

On a motion by Councilwoman Seaman, seconded by Councilman Vasak, the 

town board appointed Kathy Fieden to the Board of Assessment Review. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 
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REPORTS:  

Councilman Vasak: Food Pantry (Next gleaning April 01, 2013), Highway –report 

attached 

Councilwoman Seaman reported that … 

A thank you was received from Adirondack Nursing Home for the valentines 

The Easter party would be held March 23, 2013 from 1-3pm 

There will be no summer recreation program. 

Supervisor’s Report: 

Supervisor Wood reported that… 

The 200th Warren County Anniversary celebration started today  

Councilman Vasak will deliver the proclamation to Warren County 

The Thurman Jack Wax party went well thanks to Kathy and Andy Templeton and 

it was a beautiful weekend. 

The AUD has been completed and filed in the Town Clerk’s office 

Town of Thurman has been awarded $200,000.00 from a grant for white space 

internet. 

Warrensburg School would like the old lever voting machine. On a motion by 

Councilman Bills , seconded by Councilman Vasak, the town board agreed to give 

Warrensburg School the old voting machines. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

On March 18, 2013 at 7:00 pm there is a Warrensburg School budget meeting 

Linda Marcella, Warrensburg School Board Member, spoke about the school 

budget and said that input is needed from Thurman. Marcella wanted to know if 

Thurman residents would support a 3.8% increase and if they didn’t where would 
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they take it from. Linda Marsella said that to override the tax cap the budget 

would have to pass with a super majority (60%). If it doesn’t pass, the school 

board will present another budget. If the second budget doesn’t pass with a super 

majority, the school will have to go with a contingency budget. 

Supervisor’s report continued… 

Councilwoman Seaman and Supervisor Wood attended NYS Association of Towns 

meeting and training sessions in New York City. Supervisor Wood, along with Fred 

Engleman (White space), sat on a broad band panel while there. Councilwoman 

Seaman found the meetings informative but said that she wasn’t a fan of New 

York City.  

The Hudson River Bridge is going to be painted and should be done by October 

31, 2013. 

DEC accepted our changes. Tom Suozzo will be on the agenda for the April 

meeting to lay out where we are. 

TRUCK BOX BIDS: 

Highway Superintendent Patrick Wood got a quote from T&T; (off the state 

contract)s, for a primed and painted truck box for the single axle tandem truck. 

Superintendent Patrick Wood would like to buy the box. On a motion by 

Councilman Bills, seconded by Councilman Vasak, The Town Board approved the 

purchase of one truck box for $33,000.00 from T&T Sales, Inc. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

OLD BUSINESS: 

Solid Waste:  

Supervisor Wood said that she took the town board’s selection from last month’s 

meeting to Warren County. The 3 year contract has been written up. It includes 

hauling, tires and nonprocessables. Supervisor Wood stated that last year 

nonprocessables were not included and she was excited it was included this year 

because it should be a money saver. 
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Warren County will retain ownership of landfill bins and perform necessary 

repairs. 

Supervisor Wood said that the bids for the pipe arch bridge opened in January 

can be awarded at tonight’s meeting.  

NEW BUSINESS:  

On a motion by Councilwoman Seaman, seconded by Councilman Bills, the town 

board authorized the Supervisor to sign an APA form for the Sorenson 

subdivision. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

Schroon River Animal Hospital: The town was being billed for a stray dog taken to 

Schroon River Animal Hospital by a Stony Creek resident. Supervisor Wood said 

she consulted with the attorney who said that the town is not liable for this fee as 

the Thurman ACO did not bring the dog in.  

RESOLUTION # 18: 

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING INTERMUNICIPAL AGREEMENT 
BETWEEN THE TOWN OF THURMAN AND WARREN COUNTY 
RELATING TO SOLID WASTE AND RECYCLABLE DISPOSAL SERVICES (WC 065-12) 
AND SOLID WASTE AND RECYCLING TRANSPORTATION SERVICES (WC 070-12) 
 

WHEREAS, as a result of a competitive bidding process completed by Warren 

County (“County”) and for the benefit of local municipalities including the Town of 

Thurman (“Town”), the County has arranged for Solid Waste and Recyclable 

Disposal Services (WC 065-12) and Solid Waste and Recycling Transportation 

Services (WC 070-12) to be available to the Town through the various contractors 

who have been awarded contracts by the County for the foregoing services, and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board desires to utilize the County’s contractual 

arrangements for Solid Waste and Recyclable Disposal Services upon the terms 

and conditions set forth in the County’s agreements for such services with Waste 

Management of New York, LLC, Casella Waste Management d/b/a Casella Waste 
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Services, D & G Recycling, LLC and Perkins Recycling Corp., and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board desires to utilize the County’s contractual 

arrangements for Solid Waste and Recycling Transportation Services upon the 

terms and conditions set forth in the County’s agreements for such services with 

Waste Management of New York, LLC and Casella Waste Management d/b/a 

Casella Waste Services, and 

WHEREAS, after review and deliberation of  the competitive bid proposals of 

Waste Management of New York, LLC and Casella Waste Management d/b/a 

Casella Waste Services, the Town desires to have Waste Management of New 

York, LLC and Casella Waste Management d/b/a Casella Waste Services transport 

all the solid waste and recyclable materials from the Town’s  transfer station with 

the services to be provided by each Contractor and the price for such services 

identified and as set forth in the Schedules attached hereto and incorporated 

herein, and 

WHEREAS, after review and deliberation of the competitive bid proposals of  

Waste Management of New York, LLC, Casella Waste Management d/b/a Casella 

Waste Services, D & G Recycling, LLC and Perkins Recycling Corp., the Town Board 

desires to have Waste Management of New York, LLC, Casella Waste 

Management d/b/a Casella Waste Services, D & G Recycling, LLC and Perkins 

Recycling Corp., dispose of solid waste and recyclable material from the Town’s 

transfer station with the services to be provided by each Contractor and the price 

for such services identified and as  set forth in the Schedules attached hereto and 

incorporated herein, and 

WHEREAS, the County has presented the Town Board with a proposed 

Intermunicipal Agreement  which sets forth the terms and conditions upon which 

the Town will participate and pay for Solid Waste and Recyclable Disposal Services 

and Solid Waste and Recycling Transportation Services through the County’s 

contractual arrangements for such services, and 

WHEREAS, the term of the Intermunicipal Agreement shall commence on March 1, 

2013 and terminate December 31, 2013, and the Intermunicipal Agreement may 
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be extended for two (2) consecutive one (1) year terms through December 31, 

2015, should the County elect to extend its agreements with  the various 

contractors identified in foregoing preambles of this resolution and should the 

Town elect to continue to participate in the County’s contractual arrangements for 

Solid Waste and Recyclable Disposal Services and Solid Waste and Recycling 

Transportation Services during any extended term,  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby approves and 

authorizes the Intermunicipal Agreement between the County and the Town 

regarding Solid Waste and Recyclable Disposal Services and Solid Waste and 

Recycling Transportation Services and authorizes the Town Supervisor on behalf of 

the Town to execute the Intermunicipal Agreement with the County, and be it 

further 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board elects to have Waste Management of New York, 

LLC, Casella Waste Management d/b/a Casella Waste Services, D & G Recycling, 

LLC and Perkins Recycling Corp.  provide Solid Waste and Recyclable Disposal 

Services to the Town which services and prices by contractor have been identified 

by the Town on the attached Schedules and  otherwise in accordance with the 

terms and conditions of the agreements between the County and Waste 

Management of New York, LLC, Casella Waste Management d/b/a Casella Waste 

Services, D & G Recycling, LLC and Perkins Recycling Corp., and be it further  

RESOLVED, that the Town Board elects to have Waste Management of New York, 

LLC, Casella Waste Management d/b/a Casella Waste Services provide Solid 

Waste and Recycling Transportation Services to the Town which services and 

prices by contractor have been identified by the Town on the attached Schedules 

and otherwise in accordance with the terms and conditions of the agreements 

between the County and Waste Management of New York, LLC, Casella Waste 

Management d/b/a Casella Waste Services, D & G Recycling, LLC, and be it further  

RESOLVED, that the Town Board further authorizes and directs the Town 
Supervisor, Town Clerk and/or Counsel for the Town to take any further action 
necessary to effectuate the terms of this Resolution. 
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On a motion by Councilman Vasak , seconded by Councilwoman Seaman, the 

town board approved Resolution #18. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

RESOLUTION # 19:  

Resolution to Award Bid 

WHEREAS the Town of Thurman requested proposals for engineering services for 

the  construction of a pipe arch bridge on River Road which will be built as a 

result of a grant awarded to the Town of Thurman, and 

WHEREAS the low bidder’s contract documents have been reviewed by 

appropriate personnel associated with the grant, now therefore be it 

RESOLVED that the Town of Thurman hereby awards the contract for engineering 

design services for the construction of a pipe arch bridge on River Road in the 

Town of Thurman to Cedarwood Engineering in the amount of $12,000. 

On a motion by Councilwoman Seaman, seconded by Councilman Vasak, the 

town board approved resolution # 19. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

APPROVAL OF CLAIMS: On a motion by Councilman Vasak, seconded by 

Councilwoman Seaman, the town board approved vouchers #’s 2013-117 thru 

2013-176 highway fund $44,694.47, general fund $9,699.44, Fire District 

$74,500.00 and Snowmobile Club $27,000.00. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

 On a motion by Councilman Vasak, seconded by Councilman Bills, the town 

board went into executive session at 8:08 pm to discuss the possible appointment 

of a particular corporation. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 
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On a motion by Councilman Vasak, seconded by Councilwoman Seaman, the 

town board came out of executive session at 8:26 pm with no action being taken. 

MOTION CARRIED:  4 AYES ~ WOOD, BILLS, VASAK, SEAMAN 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Privilege of the floor was not extended to the public at this meeting. 

ADJOURNMENT: On a motion by Councilman Bills, seconded by Councilman 

Vasak, the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 pm. 

Respectfully Submitted: 

Cynthia R. Hyde 
Town Clerk 
03/26/2013 
 
Attached:  
Letter of interest from Kathy Fieden 
Letter from Warren County Historical Society 
E-mail from Family Search 
Letter from Joyce Eddy 
Letter from Mary Eddy 
Report from Councilman Vasak 
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